
Minutes

Chester Clean Energy Team

December 21, 2015 

Members:  Sandy Prisloe, Rick Holloway, Pat Woomer, Lynne Jacques*, Peter Harding, Justin Hardy*     (*=- not in attendance),  Lauren Gister (ex officio)      

The E-Team meeting was called to order at 9:20 a.m. 

 Minutes of meeting on November 9, 2015 were approved 

1.   Audience of citizens.    none

2.  Streetlights
a. The Town has 3 options:

(1).    Stay with Eversource.  3-4 years distant.  Possibly a small (50 light) pilot program before 
then.  Switch to a new rate class (117), No out-of-pocket costs. Maybe a 30% saving if 
switch to LEDs.

(2)   Buy lights from Eversource (“ES”), then switch to independent supplier of LEDs.  Total project cost probably around $160,000.  

(3)   Enter into Energy Performance Contract with supplier.  Lasts 10 yrs, They maintain LED lights.  Minimal savings for the Town.  

b. For options 2 or 3, Chester loses approx $1500 in annual property taxes from ES.  (Lauren to verify this estimate).  Chester could realize approx 50% savings on its annual $48,000 electrical bill for streetlights.  

c. Additional savings (15%?) may occur as a result of photometric mapping to optimize lighting.  

d. The E-Team recommends option 2, with maintenance provided by a separate contractor (e.g. Turry Streetlight Maintenance).  Lauren to ask other small CCM towns  (e.g. Lyme).  what they are planning to do or are doing.  Pat to speak with Turry.  

e. We need to explore what to insure, and its impact on the Town’s insurance policies.  Lauren.

f. Financing.  Up to 30% rebate available through CT’s “Green Bank”program.  Remainder could be a separate loan, with on-bill 0% C-PACE financing.   

g. We need to obtain solid proposals with financing options spelled out.  Sandy to request these from all three vendors.  He can then put results into a master spreadsheet to compare options.

h. Real Term Energy rep was supposed to attend; did not show up.

i. This project will require a project “manager” from the town. All E-Team members to suggest possible candidates.  

j. The E-Team will find a way for interested persons to view actual LED installations to evaluate brightness and color temperature options.  

3.  Old Business
Insulation upgrade 

  E-Team reviewed progress with the contractor, Al B, last Thursday, and discovered a number of areas that need more attention.  A good deal of taping remains as well as sealing between walls and ceiling.  Cellulose is scheduled to be blown in within the next 2 weeks, followed by cutting the soffit vents.

Town Garage lighting.   

a.   Lauren will talk with John Divis to find out if the large bill last December was due to electrical heating.  If so, it may be desirable to investigate a propane heat source.  She or John will contact TopNotch Electric about providing a new quote to include outside lighting and the combining of service into one meter, if this is desirable.  

b.   Town Hall is to provide Rick with copies of Public Works electrical bills for both meters for the past two years.   Rick will then assemble the information into a spreadsheet for analysis.  This information will also be used to verify the information on the Utilities Spreadsheet which Accounting publishes monthly.  (Rick to request that Lauren be added to the distribution.)

Town energy supplier review.   The E-Team recommends staying with Eversource for the time being.  The increase will not be as large as reported last month.

Electric Vehicle Charging Station.  The Town is not going to pursue this in the current year.  Pat gave the information to Leslie Strauss, representative for the Merchants Association, to see if they want to apply for the grant.  

Municipal Technical Assistance (MTA) Program

a.   It appears unlikely that we will get more assistance from Eversource as far as evaluating the recommendations from the walk-through audit if the elementary school.  

b.  Pat will arrange a meeting of James G with members of the E-Team to determine how best to tackle the various observations and recommendations.  

c.   Pat is editing and compressing the boiler plate Town Energy Plan which was provided by the MTA contractor.  

d.   Sandy will examine data to determine the best year to use as a base year for the town’s 20% energy reduction basis which will be reported in the EPA Portfolio Manager program.  

Library Project -- The latest proposal had a south-facing roof with 30 kW  capacity solar panels.

 The BIG Grant
(1)  We spent approximately $2500 to support the LED bulb swap.

(2)  The best use of the remaining funds would appear to be promoting the Home Energy Assessment program.  This meets the conservation goals and adds points towards the next grant.   Pat will verify with Diana M-B that this meets the grant requirements  and that she will do a mailing to Chester residents.  Pat will contact Lantern Energy and at least one of the other providers to see if we can provide a 50% subsidy to be billed at the end of a probable 2-3 month program duration.  

(3) The Town has presently earned 47 of the 100 points needed to qualify for the next $5000 BIG grant.  

Adjournment:  10:55 AM

Next meeting  9:00 AM Monday,  January 11,  2016. 

R.P. Holloway

